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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont

Meeting

January 17th, 2017
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on January 17th, 2017.  Present were:

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor

W.T. Smith, Mayor Pro Tem
Leon Mooring, Alderman

Joyce C. Reid, Alderwoman
Annie Lewis, Alderwoman

Joyce M. Artis, Alderwoman

Al Lewis, Alderman

Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Marti Jones, Finance Officer Shameshia Fennell, Deputy Clerk Shannon Daly, Public Works Director Tim Howell and Chief Paul Moats.
Quorum Present: YES

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. Alderman Al Lewis gave the invocation.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Minutes and Agenda
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve or amend the agenda.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the agenda as written.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the December 20th, 2016 Board Meeting.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 20th, 2016 Board Meeting.  Alderman Al Lewis seconded the motion. No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the closed session on January 5th, 2017.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the minutes of the closed session on January 5th, 2017.  Alderwoman Joyce Reid seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comments
Mr. Walter Bunch of 306 Norwayne Alumni Way stated he would like to talk a little bit about the drainage.  He said with the last storm the lot at 300 Memorial Church Road, which no one lives at, the drainage is stopped up.  He states there is a pecan tree that the leaves are all over and inside the ditch stopping it up. In the next lot is a lady from out of town and she has bushes grown up everywhere and it is making his side of town not look good.  Clarifying the residence is at the corner of South Street and Memorial Church Rd.  Mr. Bunch states that the pecan tree has left limbs and leaves everywhere and during the summer the town or someone had done a good job of keeping the grass cut but now there are limbs and leaves keeping the drainage ditch stopped up and with the hurricane, water was coming over the road onto my side of the road and he thinks we should hold the land owner accountable for cleaning it up.
Mayor Flowers stated so the primary concern is 300 Memorial Church Rd?

Mr. Bunch replies yes and at the same time the ditch from Norwayne Alumni Way down towards South Street. He states the land owner should get that ditch cleaned out and be responsible and also the hedges growing up.  The ditch is behind Silver Leaf Lodge.
He states Tim does a great job on his street but this ditch needs cleaning out.

Mayor Flowers closed the meeting for Public Comments
Action Items
1)  Michael Taylor-Eagle Scout Project
Mr. Taylor is a Boy Scout of Troop 12. His parents are Robbie and Virginia Taylor.  His dad Robbie Taylor is his Scout Master.  He states he is eligible for his Eagle Scout and He would love to get our permission to redo the little park across from BB&T.  He wants to put new mulch down, repaint the benches and put new picnic tables out there.  He states he wants to make the community look nicer in that area.
Mayor Flowers asks what area he is talking about.

Mr. Taylor states the play area.

Mayor Flowers states so all you want from us is permission to do the work for us.

Mr. Taylor responds yes sir.

Mayor Flowers ask if anyone has any questions.  He states he believes Troop 12 has been in existence since the 40’s.

Mr. Taylor explained what he did to earn his badges.

Mayor Flowers stated we needed to get a motion to give Mr. Taylor authorization to complete his Eagle Scout Project by doing work on the play area between Main and Sycamore Streets.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to give Mr. Taylor permission to complete his Eagle Scout Project by working on the play area.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  All in favor with no discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mike McAllister-Update on Sewer Grant for $1.2 million
Mr. McAllister stated that last week they announced the grant awards for sewer and it looks like we have been fortunate enough this time to receive the grant for $1.2 million.  He states this has been a very long time coming.  This is actually through the NC Connect State Reserve Funds.  Also, we received funds for the Merger study between Fremont, Eureka, Goldsboro and Wayne County for $50,000.  He congratulated the Town.  He states the first step will be for us to receive a letter in the mail that will be a Letter of Intent to Fund and this has a timetable on it that last for 2 years. This is from the time that you go through the engineering report until you get the contracts signed.  It’s not to say that you can’t go faster than that, but that is the timetable that they put on it.  The first step once you get the letter is to start the engineering report.  This takes some time and effort.  Hopefully this all can be done by the end of the year, then we can start with the bids.  He states this is the 5th time we have applied and Mrs. Aycock states we just never gave up.
He states on the Lagoon Project he has gotten the authorization to award from the DEQ and now he will get the contracts executed and he has to send those back to get the authority to pass on the contracts and then we can get the money for it.  He states this is a long process.

Mrs. Aycock states she wanted to thank Mike for sticking with us because this has been over a year and a half working on this one grant.  She stated they would go to the meetings and would feel good when they left but something would come up that we hadn’t done or needed to do and the last time it was because of the study with Eureka that needed to be done.  That study has now been awarded $50,000.  This will be a study on the rates and whether a merger will be feasible with Northern Wayne County. Hopefully tomorrow we will know for sure if we got the grant.  This will be a full grant.
Alderman Mooring stated he would like to thank Mike and Mrs. Barbara for all of their hard work on this.

Alderwoman Artis stated she would like to thank Mike as well and Mrs. Aycock for the work to ensure we received the grant to stop the rain water from going to Goldsboro and wasting a lot of money.

2)  Budget Amendments #1109, #1139 and #1156
Budget Amendment #1109
Alderwoman Artis asked if Mrs. Fennell could explain why in the decrease column there is a decrease in $25,000 in salaries and wages.
Mrs. Fennell states in that particular department which is streets there is only one employee who gets paid out of that account.

Alderwoman Artis asked with the F-150 truck loan, has that been paid off.  
Mrs. Fennell states no, we were advised by our auditor to not pay it out of our general fund, to pay all of it out of our electric fund so I zeroed out that line item that was budgeted for it.

A motion was made per Mayor Pro-Tem W.T. Smith to approve Budget Amendment #1109.  Motion seconded by Alderwoman Annie Lewis.  No discussion.  All were in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.

Budget Amendment #1139

Mayor Flowers asked for any questions.

Alderwoman Joyce Artis asked, what the purchases for retail were in Budget Amendment #1109.  Mrs. Fennell responded, this is what we buy from Electricities (the electricity) and resale it to the Town. She stated we are way ahead of what we budgeted for. 

Motion made per Alderman Leon Mooring to approve Budget Amendment #1139.  Motion seconded per Mayor Pro-Tem W.T. Smith.  No discussion.  All were in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.

Budget Amendment #1156

Mayor Flowers asked for any questions.

Motion made per Alderwoman Joyce Reid to approve Budget Amendment #1156.  Motion seconded per Alderman Al Lewis.  No discussion.  All were in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.

3)  Garbage and Recycle Ordinance
Ordinances Chapter 50 and 51.

Mayor Flowers stated the primary areas that have been removed dealt with the penalty of not following the Ordinance and at the end of Ordinance 50 you will notice the penalty has been included.  The other change is on the 2nd page of Chapter 50 (d) roll out containers, but the time should be 5pm instead of 7pm.
Mayor Flowers stated he had one senior citizen talk to him about their concern of taking the containers off the street by 8am.  They felt that was a little too early and also about the $50.00 penalty and that it was too great.

Mayor Flowers opened the floor up for discussion.

Alderman Mooring stated he agreed with the senior citizen in that $50.00 was way too much and he feels he would not go any higher than $25.00 maximum.

Alderman Lewis stated he agreed with Alderman Mooring in that $25.00 was sufficient.

Mayor Pro-Tem Smith states particularly he doesn’t like any of it.

Alderman Mooring asks Mr. Howell how many infractions have there been or how many people are leaving their cans out three or four days?

Mr. Howell responded 60 was the last count.

Alderwoman Artis stated this is why it was a concern that was brought up to her and not even by her constituents, and she was surprised to hear that former Alderman Leroy Ruffin had fought for this issue before.  She stated this is an Ordinance that is written in our books and since it has been a nuisance why is it that this has been tabled and reviewed for over 6 months and if we are not going to enforce it then we need to take it off the books.
Mayor Flowers stated this has been the issue as Alderwoman Artis states, it has been an Ordinance for a long while and that it just has not been enforced and the feeling was if you move on it in this direction it would be livable and enforced.  He stated there was a committee that was formed to go over this and this was their recommendation.
Mayor Pro-Tem Smith stated that over the years Fremont has had a bad name for having high utilities and now we want to add something for not taking their trash cans in.
Mayor Flowers stated he wanted to reiterate what Alderwoman Artis had said.  The Ordinance has been in existence for years except for the penalties and this has been ignored.  He states if we do nothing the present Ordinance will be in effect unless we rescind the Ordinance. 

Alderman Mooring asked how much the penalty was.

Mayor Flowers stated $100.00 as written then and this was for any violation of the Town Ordinance.  He stated what the committee did was separate these two Ordinances from all the rest and establish a penalty. He stated the recycling Ordinance had a penalty already set up and they decided to change the garbage penalty to be the same as the recycling penalty.  This is being brought to the board not as a new Ordinance but a revised Ordinance and it will require Board action to revise it, and if not we need to look at the old Ordinance.  He stated anything can be changed by the Board.  
Alderman Mooring asked who would be responsible for enforcing this.

Mr. Howell stated it would be the sanitation department.

Mayor Flowers stated what was talked about the penalty was that there would be 1 warning by the sanitation driver, 1 by certified letter and the next action would be to add the penalty to the bill.

Alderwoman Artis stated the problem is we have people who have trash and recycle cans that sit out all the time.
Alderman Mooring stated he had no problem with the time of putting or taking in the cans but he does with the amount of the penalty.  Alderman Lewis stated he felt the same and so did Mayor Pro-Tem W.T. Smith.

Mayor Flowers stated the penalty would be on a monthly basis.

Mayor Flowers stated a motion could be made to revise the Ordinance with any changes that the Board would like to put in it.
Alderman Mooring made a motion to approve the Ordinance as written except for the penalty and that be changed to $25.00.  Motion seconded per Alderman Lewis.

Mayor Flowers stated the Board has received a motion and a second for this revised Ordinance to be approved with the penalty being $25.00.

Mayor Flowers asked for any discussion.

Alderwoman Artis stated we are having a lot of trash in our Town because of unenforced Ordinances so, she states she doesn’t know why the Board is afraid to enforce Ordinances or put fines on these Ordinances and we are not doing what we are elected to do and this is why we are having such a problem.

Mayor Flowers states right now there is a motion on the floor and the question now is to clarify the discussion of the penalties.  The only change according to the motion is to change the amount of the penalty to $25.00.

Mayor Flowers asked for any other questions.  He states the motion was to adopt this Ordinance as presented with the exception of the penalty being $25.00.  2 in favor of the motion, Alderman Mooring and Alderman Smith.  3 opposed the motion, Alderwoman Reid, Alderwoman Lewis and Mayor Pro-Tem Smith.  The motion is defeated per Mayor Flowers.  He asked was there another motion to come before the body.  He states if he does not receive another motion then they would have to resort back to the old Ordinance which is in effect right now.  This would mean the penalty would remain at $100.00.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion.  

Alderwoman Artis states to clarify if no one made a motion or accepted the motion then the penalty would remain at $100.00

Mayor Flower’s states, yes it will remain the same unless you have another motion.
Mayor Flowers stated you have before you a revised Ordinance.  The Board has already approved the old Ordinance and unless the Board changes the action on that old Ordinance it is still in effect, so it will require a motion to change the Ordinance.
Mayor Flower stated we will start following the present Ordinance and it reads according to Ordinance 10.99 that any violation of this provision of this code shall subject the violator to a civil penalty in the sum of $100.00 per day.
Mayor Flowers stated we have ordinances on the books that we do not follow and that is part of what is the problem here in that we have ignored the Ordinance.

Alderman Mooring asked if he could make another motion for the same thing.
Mayor Flowers answered no we would have to get a motion from a Board member who opposed the motion to begin with.

Alderwoman Annie Lewis made a motion to adopt the proposed Ordinance as written except for the penalty and that be changed to $25.00.  Alderwoman Joyce Artis seconded the motion.

Mrs. Aycock asked if we could add one thing.  She asked if we find that this $25.00 does not work can we come back before the Board and increase it.
Mayor Flowers stated yes we can. No discussion.  All in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Pro-Tem Smith stated there were other Ordinances that need to be enforced also.

Mayor Flowers stated it is on the agenda to talk about revisiting the Ordinances and discuss them.
Alderwoman Artis stated she would like to revisit the present Ordinances maybe Chapter by Chapter.

Mrs. Aycock stated the Ordinance books that the Board has are not up to date and we will work on getting that done.  Some changes have been made to the Ordinances and never put into the Ordinance book.

Mayor Flowers stated that for everyone to go through the Ordinance book and if they saw anything that needed to be discussed we could put it on the agenda not for action but for discussion.

Information

1)  Grant for Police Car and Generator

Mrs. Aycock stated herself, Alderwoman Artis, Mayor Flowers and Kim Miller from USDA met to fill out our application to get a 55% grant from the USDA to get a new police car and also as we voted to get a generator for the Town Hall.  This way 55% of this will be paid for.  Mrs. Miller stated they would let us know if we received the grant because they had not received their money for the year yet.   Mrs. Aycock stated hopefully this will be taken care of soon.
Mayor Flowers asked for any question.  None noted

2)  FEMA Update

Mrs. Aycock stated in the booklets are the worksheets that have been submitted to FEMA.  She stated Shameshia has been working real hard on this and we have already had two different people to work with from FEMA and each time it changes hands paperwork gets lost but as the paperwork shows there has been $339,000 submitted to FEMA.  This is to fix some ditches located by Mr. O’Neal and Mr. Peacock’s house, some by the cemetery and also other ditches throughout Town.  She asked for everyone to please be patient because there are steps you have to take.
3) New Court Actions Center on Impact Fees, Utility Easements
Mrs. Aycock stated this was something that was put out on Impact Fees and there is a copy provided in your booklet to read.  She stated an example of an Impact Fee is like what Pikeville charges their citizens per month to upkeep their water tower. 
4)  Revisiting Present Ordinances

Mrs. Aycock suggested that we take a chapter per Board Meeting and review the Ordinance and at the end of reviewing them all we would have a Public Hearing to make any changes to the Ordinances.

Alderman Mooring stated he agreed with this.

Mayor Flowers stated some policies would have to go before other committees such as the Planning Board before it could come to the Board for changes. 
Reports
Financial

Mrs. Fennell stated the monthly rainfall and the amounts sprayed in the spray field are missing due to the lack of information provided beforehand, however she can update everyone with the information per your request.
Cash Trending Report: The General Fund had a significant increase as well as the Fire Dept. and sewer and water department.  The Electric Fund decreased due to a loan payment that had to be paid in December.  We did receive Powell Bill money which is shown as an increase in the restricted funds.
Mrs. Aycock also stated that we would love to pave another street if anyone had any suggestions.

Mayor Flowers asked on the Cash Trending report concerning the sewer that if you notice in December it went up and in  Dec, Jan and Feb they reduced the use of our lagoons at the spray field and this is normally what we rely on to make our payments because we use our lagoons instead of sending it to Goldsboro.  He states this is the first time he has ever seen these 3 months not be in the red on sewer.
Mrs. Aycock stated she went back for the last 3 years and the sewer bill has been $75,000-$85,000 during these
 3 months and this month the bill was only $24,700. She stated we are beginning to show good results from what we have done.  She believes she has isolated a problem at Hillandale now at that lift station and that is causing us about $600/day.

No question or discussions.

Tim Howell, Public Work
Mr. Howell stated he had nothing to report but he is working on FEMA project updates for the next meeting.
Chief Moats
Chief Moats stated they ended the fiscal year on a good note with no major crimes to report over the holiday season.  He stated next meeting he would have an overview of the 2016 crimes available to the Board including property and violent crimes.
Mayor Flowers asked for any questions or comments.

None noted.
Alderwoman Annie Lewis made a motion to adjourn. Alderman Leon Mooring seconded the motion. No discussion. Motion passed unanimously.
______________________________

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
______________________________

Martha A. Jones Town Clerk
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